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Purpose:
The National Park Service (NPS) Inventory and Monitoring Program provides

funding and technical support to approximately 269 national park units to conduct basic
inventories and long-term monitoring of park natural resources. In FY2000, parks were
organized into 32 biome-based networks that share similar natural resources and
management issues, and funding was provided to each network to develop a detailed
study plan for conducting inventories of vertebrates and vascular plants in parks.
Beginning in FY2001, networks of parks will begin receiving funding to implement long-
term monitoring of “vital signs™ of park ecosystem health. These inventory and
monitoring efforts are part of the Natural Resource Challenge, an initiative to revitalize
and expand the natural resource program within the National Park Service and improve
park management through greater reliance on scientific knowledge.

The NPS recognizes the importance of collecting data in a scientifically credible
manner so that they can be used to address current and future management issues. All
parks and their contractors and cooperators should use certain “good sampling practices”
so that data meet the purpose for which they were collected and withstand scrutiny by
critics. Sample sizes will almost always be limited by shortages of funding and
personnel, and it is critical to be able to make inferences to larger areas from data
collected at relatively few sampling locations.

Beginning in Spring 2000, most of the 32 networks will hold workshops to
develop a detailed study plan for inventories of vertebrates and vascular plants, and a few
networks will also begin developing plans for long-term monitoring of vital signs. All of
the plans for inventorying and monitoring in national parks will contain a statistical
sampling design developed by the network parks and their cooperators and contractors.
To provide some guidance to these 32 or more separate design efforts, and to help reduce
duplication of effort and inconsistencies among networks, the Servicewide I&M Program
convened a panel of sampling experts on February 23-24, 2000 to develop some
recommendations for designing a sampling program. The six panel members were Drs.
Paul Geissler, Douglas Johnson, and John Sauer of USGS/BRD; Drs. Lyman McDonald
and Trent McDonald of West, Inc.; and Dr. Anthony Olsen of the US Environmental
Protection Agency. All six panelists have considerable experience and have published
numerous scientific papers on sampling design, and all six are known for their practical,
real-world understanding of problems such as difficult access and high costs of sampling
in many field situations. To provide focal points for discussion of various sampling
approaches, four parks were chosen to present specific objectives and management
questions, and to present some of the logistical problems for their park. The four park
scenarios that were discussed were for Gates of the Arctic NP in Alaska, Olympic and
North Cascades NP in Washington, and Great Smoky Mountains NP in Tennessee and
North Carolina. A list of workshop participants and a summary of the park scenarios that
were discussed is presented in Appendix A.






